
Board of Directors Meeting of Friends of the Carson City Library Minutes
Tuesday, February 19, 2019
5:30pm

Browsers Corner Bookstore

Call to Order:  President Patti Cooper Smith called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm.  Attending were board members, William Crowell, JoAnn Carpenter, Sandy Osheroff, Phillip Patton, Robin Meyer, and Bookstore Manager Patti Ferguson. Former President, Phyllis Patton was also in attendance.  Darlene Nevin, member at large, Linda Bellegray, Ursula Carlson, Julie Giese, Jim Ferguson, Lisa Buder and Interim Library Director Diane Baker, were also in attendance.    
Determination of Quorum:  It was determined that a quorum was present.

Public Comment:  President Cooper Smith asked if anyone in attendance would like to make a statement.  There were no responses.  
Approval of Minutes for the December 10, 2018 meeting:  Phyllis Patton had several corrections to the December minutes.  The minutes will be corrected to include those changes which included acceptance of the November Treasurer’s report, changes to the bylaws that were not approved by Mary Sanaada, but instead by the attorney for Nevada Legal Services, and Nevada Momentum was listed as Momentum Nevada. Linda Bellegray moved to approve the minutes as corrected, and Sandy Osheroff seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.  
Browsers Corner Bookstore Manager’s Report: Bookstore Manager Patti Ferguson indicated that the sales figure for January for the Bookstore was $7,308.31 with 7064 items sold. She further stated that sales for February were impacted by the weather and she does not anticipate as much income for this month.  Upcoming events include a parking lot sale in June and a Chamber mixer at the store in April.  Ursula Carlson moved to accept the Bookstore Manager’s report, Linda Bellegray seconded and all voted approval.

Committee Reports: (Publicity, Treasurer, Budget, and Film Festival)  JoAnn Carpenter reported that the Publicity report included the usual monthly outreach for the Bookstore, and there were no additions to what was included in the written report.  Treasurer, Sandy Osheroff indicated that the Treasurer’s report is a stand-alone topic and not a committee report.  President Cooper Smith indicated she would list it as a separate item in future agendas.  Ms. Osheroff indicated there was an increase in Workman’s Compensation that was not included in her original report and that she will be meeting with former Vice President, Joe Spencer to transfer funds from the foundation to FOCCL.  The Secretary of State reports and filings will be completed in March when they are due. The sales tax exemption forms will also be filed in March.  Ms. Osheroff also indicated there was an error in the Bookstore report, rent was listed at $2600 and should be $1300 for the month.  Mr. Crowell had a question about the rental amount and Ms. Osheroff indicated that she ran the report erroneously and it will not effect next month’s reporting.  Phil Patton had a question for Sandy about the taxes, insurance and fees category.  He had budgeted $184 and it appears that  $260 was spent.  Mr. Patton’s main concern was whether the amount would continue to be higher.  Ms. Osheroff indicated it should just be for one month.  Janitorial Services were double paid, but that will cover two months and not affect the annual budget calculation.  Mr. Patton, Budget Chair, indicated that we have started “in the hole” on budget projections for Membership.  Ms. Osheroff indicated that there has been a change in the committee that handles membership and they are looking at ways of increasing participation.  The budget for membership is based on the number of renewals due for the month.  Linda Bellegray reported on the Film Festival sponsored by FOCCL that will be held February 21-23.  Ms. Bellegray indicated that she had a couple of interviews this week regarding the festival and the schedule will be reported in the local paper.  She has also had an interview with Carson Now.  There is a banner over Carson Street and Ms. Cooper Smith indicated it was nicely done.  Ms. Bellegray described the process involved to ensure that the banner is in place in a timely manner for maximum outreach for the event.  President Cooper Smith asked about the Membership Committee indicating she has not received a report.  Ms. Osheroff said that she would probably not see a report.  Lisa Buder will be working on the marketing piece, Diane Solinger will review non-active members and Ms. Osheroff does the bookkeeping.  We currently have 176 members.
Library Directors Report:   Diane Baker, Interim Library Director provided a report on Library activities.  There have been issues with signage lighting that have been corrected.  Ms. Baker attended a Library Association conference in Seattle.  She went to a symposium on Libraries of the Future at the conference.  She got a lot of information that she believes will be valuable in the ongoing preparation of the Library’s Strategic Plan.  They have had the first Community Workshop meeting on the Strategic Plan.  Ursula Carlson asked when the workshops will take place.  Ms. Baker indicated they would be held at the Sherriff’s Office, Ormsby Room, on March 2nd and the 16th.  There were some positives regarding staffing.  Sandy Devaney will be retiring, there have been some promotions, and the applications for the Library Director position will be open through March 14.  They are also in the process of filling several other vacancies.  The Explorer Earth exhibit will be at the Library in March. Ms. Baker further informed us that the legislative session is underway and the Library will be advocating for Libraries in general as well as the Carson City Library specifically and will have tables with information available about programs the Library provides on March 6th and 27th.  On March 7 the Library Budget will have its first legislative review.  The Governor has specifically recommended funds for Bookmobiles and Book selection.  April 10th will be Library Day at the Legislature.  Ms. Baker provided a written list of all upcoming dates at the legislature.  Events include improving the selection of the book collection at the Boys and Girls Club.  The Pedal Library will be at the Parking Lot Sale in June.  Ms. Baker asked for questions.  Bill Crowell asked if there was any discussion about doing something to get rid of open meeting law requirements for organizations like FOCCL.   Ms. Baker indicated she doesn’t believe there is anything at the legislature regarding that issue for this session.  She did indicate that as part of one of their  staff development days they would be attending a short video presentation at the District Attorney’s Office regarding the law.  She will forward the information about the meeting to President Cooper Smith.  
President’s Suggestion to Adjust Board Meetings:   President Cooper Smith opened a discussion about having fewer meetings during the year.  By-laws indicate we must have meetings at least quarterly.  Linda Bellegray stated that she was concerned about events that would take place within the quarterly time frame that would need to be brought forward more quickly.  She felt that this would increase the amount of small committee group work necessary for those events.  Ms. Cooper Smith felt that we could plan for these events in three month increments.  She felt this might help committees get up to speed faster.  She further stated that the open meeting law requirements for small groups could be problematic, but she did not feel that it was insurmountable.  Ms. Osheroff asked if committees could meet without open meeting law issues causing problems.  Ms. Cooper Smith did not know exact requirements for the small group meetings.  She believes that in some cases the committees could meet.   President Cooper Smith indicated that we could start with meeting every other month instead of quarterly.  There was discussion regarding quarterly verses bi-monthly.  Phil Patton said he feels that meetings are actually information sharing events.  The reports could be collected on a monthly basis and sent to members of the Board whether we met monthly or on some other schedule.  Bill Crowell stated he wasn’t sure why the current schedule should be changed.  He feels that over the last few years there has been a lack of information flowing to the Board.  He expressed a fear that the Bookstore would become the primary event for Friends without the monthly interaction at Board meetings.  He feels that we should be trying to get more people involved.  Ms. Cooper Smith responded that if we have fewer Board meetings there might be more time to develop some avenues for revenue.  With more discretionary time we could go into the community and do some relationship building activities with community groups and the corporate community.  She wants to use the human resources we have in the best way we can.  Phyllis Patton indicated that she knows where Mr. Crowell was coming from.  She feels we do tend to concentrate on Bookstore related issues, and there are a lot of other issues that need to be addressed by the Board.  We should not make decisions strictly with the Executive Committee and should keep the open meeting laws in mind when we choose change the meeting schedule.  Bill Crowell is concerned that we will not be able to get people to step up to plan for fundraising events if we don’t have monthly interaction.  Ms. Cooper Smith believes we can be more efficient if we restructure the meetings.  Julie Guise suggested we stay with monthly meetings based on Ms. Cooper Smith’s new position as FOCCL President.  JoAnn Carpenter moved to change meetings to a bi-monthly schedule starting with an April 15rd meeting.  Robin Meyer seconded the motion.  All voted yes, with the exception of Bill Crowell who voted no.  

Committee Vacancies and Possible New Committees:  President Cooper Smith opened the discussion with vacancies for Corresponding Secretary and Fundraising.  Ms. Cooper Smith indicated she will act as Corresponding Secretary on an interim basis until we have a volunteer for the position.  Ms. Cooper Smith feels that Fundraising is also problematic due to a lack of volunteers.  The volunteer issue could be resolved with an increase in overall membership.  Ms. Buder indicated that her first step as a new member of the Membership committee would be to develop a letter that she would send out to various businesses to let them know what we do and how we help the Library.  She also believes she could set up meetings with community groups and individuals to promote FOCCL.  President Cooper Smith added that she has been thinking about putting together a Power Point presentation, not just on FOCCL but about libraries and why they matter.  She would like to present them with Ms. Buder or other committee members to various local clubs and business groups.  This would primarily be a way to promote our organization to the community at large.  Ms. Buder indicated she is also part of various other groups where we could make the presentation.  Ms. Patton indicated she believes interaction with the community in this manner would be a beneficial way to spread the word.  Ms. Cooper Smith also asked Ms. Baker about a cooperative effort on this front with the Library.  Linda Bellegray asked if we could incorporate Nevada Momentum in the drafting of the presentation.  Ms. Cooper Smith wants to see what the Library already has that could be incorporated in this presentation.  Ursula Carlson would like to see FOCCL and the Library promote significant reading among legislators and the public.  She has heard that very few of our national legislators read anything beyond the reports provided to them as part of their jobs.   She would like for us to promote discussions at the Library on more substantial topics.  Library Director Baker indicated they will be having a community read during the summer and have had them in past years.  President Cooper Smith invited those in attendance to write book reviews that could be included on our website or Facebook page as a way to promote a variety of types of literature.  We could also invite members of the legislature or other prominent community figures to prepare a two paragraph mini-review of something they have read.  Mr. Crowell brought up the fundraising event held by Carson Tahoe Cancer Center.  He said they got a core group of people who were interested in the issue and they came up with an extremely successful fundraiser.  Ms. Cooper Smith asked Mr. Crowell to come up with a list we can work from for contacts in the legal and business community. Frieda Ford has stepped up to lead the Library liaison committee.  The Bookstore now has a calendar of events at the Library so we know when and why they are closed.    
General Discussion Items:  April 2019 is the fifth anniversary of the Browsers Corner Book Store. Patti Ferguson will have a sale on that day.  Ms. Ferguson also described the Chamber mixer on April 17th.  Marilyn Peshek is coordinating the mixer.  President Cooper Smith would like to set up audio recordings for author events so they can be posted on the FOCCL website.  There was also a discussion about Reno Aces tickets.  Sandy Osheroff mentioned that we need to find a signature fundraiser for the year.  There was a discussion about grant writing as well.  
Public Comment:  Linda Bellegray indicated we should all take a look at the Library’s display cases as they are very well done.
Sandy Osheroff moved to adjourn the meeting, Phillip Patton Seconded the motion.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:01 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

JoAnn Carpenter, Recording Secretary
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